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Dear Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
Thank you for the opportunity to testify today on behalf of the American Federation of Government Employees, AFL-CIO (AFGE), the exclusive representative of employees in the Veterans Benefits Administration (VBA).  I currently serve as a Rating Specialist (RVSR) at VBA’s Los Angeles Regional Office (RO), and have been employed with VBA for nine years. 
P.L. 110-389 provides many valuable tools that will significantly reduce an inventory of one million claims or any other size by getting each claim processed correctly the first time.  The urgency of putting these tools into practice grows greater with each new claim in the queue.  AFGE’s comments today focus on Sections 224 (Quality Assurance), 225 (Certification and Training), and 226 (Study of Performance Measure).

VBA Continues to Exclude the Perspective of Front Line Employees
AFGE greatly appreciated Chairman Hall’s request for our views during the drafting of the Disability Claims Modernization Act (P.L.110-389) and our views on implementation of the law at this hearing. In contrast, VBA continues to exclude AFGE from its efforts to implement this critical new law even though our members are the ones who know first hand which management policies and practices speed up production and accuracy, and which ones worsen the backlog and lead to a counterproductive “assembly line” work environment. 
Therefore, AFGE recommends that the Subcommittee increase its site visits to the ROs, and in order to ensure unfiltered discussions with employees and their representatives, these meetings should take place outside of the presence of management. We also encourage regular roundtables where VSOs and frontline AFGE members can exchange recommendations for improving the claims process. 
Sadly, there appears to be little chance of a culture change at VBA anytime soon. The work environment at most ROs is more hostile now than under the prior Administration.  Terminations of both experienced employees and newly trained employees are a routine occurrence. The constant threat of termination places additional stress on a workforce that is working mandatory overtime every weekend and still struggling to comply with arbitrary increases in production requirements. 
It is equally discouraging that VBA is not fully complying with the December 9, 2009 White House Executive Order creating labor management forums. More specifically, at the last Partnership meeting, VBA expressed its unwillingness to establish interim level partnerships at the Area Offices.
Quality Assurance (Section 224)
In the short term, the input of front line employees and their representatives will be an essential component of any third part assessment of VBA’s quality assurance program.  RO management facing intense production pressures have resorted to a number of techniques for hiding the size of the backlog and the number of aging claims. Our members on the front lines see how these techniques are employed on a daily basis.  
In the long term, managers without sufficient expertise are unable to carry out quality assurance duties, leading to greater errors, which in turn lead to more appeals, remands and other delays. Therefore, it is critical that these managers pass the same certification tests as managers supervising claims processors. Training quality and management’s compliance with training requirements should be included as quality assurance criteria.
Skills Certification (Section 225(a))

The requirement in the new law to require both employees and managers to pass skills certification tests will yield multiple benefits for VBA’s efforts to address the backlog.  Our members regularly report that they are supervised by managers who have little or no experience performing the complex functions involved in processing disability claims, rendering their roles as mentors and trainers ineffective. 
In addition, workplace morale suffers when front line employees work under intense pressure to adjudicate complex claims while supervised by managers who have not done and do not understand their jobs.  As one Rating Specialist put it, “There is not a doubt in my mind that most managers would fail the VSR and RVSR certification tests if they had to take them today.”   
AFGE is troubled by recent reports that VBA is considering excluding higher levels of management from the supervisor skills certification requirement – the very officials who have significant fiduciary duties. 
Despite enormous expenditures to the contractor HumRRO for the development and administration of the certification tests, they continue to malfunction.  Every time the test has been given, a critical component of the testing process, such as the website, has shut down. 
AFGE learned that VBA field tested the supervisor certification exam a few weeks before this hearing. Unfortunately, VBA is not complying with the requirement in the law that VBA consult with all stakeholders, including employee representatives, in order to improve the certification.
Training (Section 225(b))

The provision in P.L. 110-389 for an independent evaluation of VBA’s employee training programs is a crucial component of any claims process overhaul. The link between poor training and claims processing errors has been well established. 

AFGE members report a wide range of deficiencies in the training provided at ROs, including:

· Failure to adequately advise employees of the impact of changes in the law;

· Failure to adequately prepare employees for the skills certification test;

· Lack of national uniformity in training programs provided at the ROs; and

· Lack of centralized formal “train the trainer” programs, resulting in trainers with poor teaching skills and insufficient subject matter expertise.  

The most detrimental training policy of all is lack of training time, including demands by pressured managers to shortcut training.  As soon as new employees complete their initial centralized training and arrive at their work sites, production pressures begin to compete, and win, against training needs. New employees are not rotated to all stations and are put on the “assembly line” before fully trained. Older employees are regularly deprived of their full 80 hours of annual mandatory training. 
VBA also engages in intentional deception regarding the 80 hour mandatory training requirement.  AFGE has received a number of VA central office memos instructing employees to briefly review training materials sent by email, and then managers get credit for 1.5 hours of mandatory training that should be provided in a classroom setting. More generally, VBA leaves it up to each RO director to decide how training is provided. One can easily guess how well this approach works, considering that management bonuses are based on production and not on training. 
It is laudable that VBA has issued a new training Fast Letter (10-05) a few weeks before this hearing to increase the mandatory training requirement to 85 hours per year and standardize more of the curriculum. However, if VBA continues to force managers and processors to choose production over training and accuracy, this initiative will be of little benefit.


The competency of trainers, both in terms of subject matter expertise and teaching ability, continues to be poor.  Employees who are assigned to training duties are given minimal instruction on how to competently convey the material.  AFGE again recommends that VBA use a cadre of formally trained instructors from VA Central Office to conduct RO training.
Work Credit and Work Management Systems (Section 226)  
Despite its assertions over the years, VBA has never produced evidence of a comprehensive reliable time and motion study that would enable it properly assign work credits for different tasks in the claims process. As a result, employees are pressured to short cut those tasks that are undervalued, such as additional case development. 

In turn, an accurate work credit system will lay the foundation for an effective work management system. VBA has not adjusted individual employee production standards to reflect the increasing complexity and difficulty of the claims process.  Employee workload requirements must be ascertained by reference to valid empirical data. VBA must, with no preconceptions, identify how much an employee can reasonably be expected to do with an acceptable level of accuracy, and use that data to project the number of employees it needs to process its inventory. 
As long as employees are subjected to arbitrary and unreasonable production standards, the claims development process will be flawed by inefficiency and incomplete claims development.  The ultimate harm falls upon the veterans, who are deprived of a full, fair, and timely consideration of their claims, and a growing backlog. 

Other Workplace Issues Contributing to the Backlog
Telework Production Standards: AFGE is disappointed that Secretary Shinseki was unwilling to grant a recent request to eliminate unfair work-at-home policies for RO claims processors made by Congressman Frank Wolf (R-VA), the author of1990 flexiplace legislation.  Even though the VA currently lags behind other federal agencies in the use of flexiplace, Secretary Shinseki also informed Congressman Wolf that he was unwilling to reverse RO policies denying the flexiplace option to many employees..
In contrast, two years ago, former Secretary Peake granted a similar request by Congressman Wolf to reverse policies that imposed higher production standards on Board of Veterans Appeals attorneys working from home.  We urge the VA to reconsider its position, which is hurting the VA’s ability to retain experienced employees.
Unfair Terminations: Senior employees with invaluable experience are being terminated for failure to meet rising production standards. At the same time, VBA continues to assure Congress that thousands of new hires are helping to reduce the backlog. However, the agency refuses to answer questions about the large number of probationary employees (including many OIF/OEF veterans) who are being terminated during their probationary periods for low production, before they receive adequate training to master basic proficiency.
Use of State Employees at ROs: Last year, Texas Governor Perry launched an initiative to fund two news claims processing assistance teams through the Texas Veterans Commission (TVC) to “work closely with the VA in all areas of the claims process to reduce the backlog” in the Houston and Waco ROs. While the Governor’s goal of expediting VBA claims processing is laudable, he proceeded in a manner that could lead to greater errors and delays, and unfair treatment of some veterans. More specifically, these projects were initiated without any input from veterans’ groups or front line employees or their representatives. Neither TVC nor VBA has shared copies of the interagency agreements that define the scope of this project.  AFGE shares the concerns of veterans’ groups that inadequately trained state employees, who may be operating under a conflict of interest, are unduly interfering with the outcome of the claims process and case priority setting.  

In closing, AFGE thanks the Subcommittee for the opportunity to share its views on implementation of P.L. 110-389, and hopes that VBA will return to an era of greater labor-management cooperation that can improve the timeliness and accuracy of claims processing. Thank you. 
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Dear Chairman Hall:

The American Federation of Government Employees has not received any federal grants or contracts, during this year or in the last two years, from any agency or program relevant to the subject of the February 3, 2010 hearing of the Subcommittee on Disability Assistance and Memorial Affairs concerning Implementation and Status Update on the Veterans’ Benefits Improvement Act, P.L. 110-389.
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